
 
 
 

Lofty Ambitions 
Political Firefight Over City’s Industrial Land  
 
The ongoing clash over L.A.’s controversial Industrial Land Use Policy has seen its 
most contentious firefight erupt over the AMP Lofts, a planned $40,000,000 mixed-
use development in the Arts District, near the West bank of the L.A. River.  
 
The proposed site of the AMP Lofts, a 182-unit live-work development with 5,000 
square feet of retail space covering just over three acres at 6th and Santa Fe, is an 
unassuming blue building, which currently houses American Moving Parts, a truck 
parts supplier. The “green” project designed by Santa Monica-based Koning 
Eizenberg Architecture has been the focus of a tug of war between the City Council 
and those supporting residential development on one side and the Planning 
Department and Community Redevelopment Agency (CRA) on the other.  
 
AMP President David Seewack and his partner Scott Spiwak submitted their proposal 
to develop the property in 2005. The pair received initial support from the Planning 
Department, the CRA and a coalition of neighborhood groups, all of which praised 
AMP Lofts green design, which would utilize renewable building materials and include 
storm water retention systems. 15% of the units would be set-aside for low and 
moderate-income families. The project also includes a 420-space parking garage and 
a half-acre of common open space. The design received an AIA Los Angeles Chapter 
Next LA citation. 
  
In December 2005, not long after the AMP proposal was submitted, Mayor Antonio 
Villaraigosa issued a memo to Planning and the CRA, directing the agencies to 
evaluate preservation of the city’s industrial land, effectively halting approval of AMP 
Lofts as the study got underway.  
 
Nearly two years in the making, The Planning Department and CRA’s jointly issued 
"Industrial Land Use Policy Project" (ILUP) memorandum, issued on January 3, 2008, 
divides industrial-zoned land into four categories throughout Hollywood, West L.A., 
South L.A., and the extended central city area. The largest of the four are designated 
as Employment Protection Districts and comprise approximately 80% of the city’s 
industrial land. The report recommends retaining exclusively industrial uses in these 
districts. The remaining 20% is considered no longer viable for industrial use.  
 
The two agencies partnered on the report in an effort to create a consistent directive 
and insure that the Planning Department and the CRA are on the same page where 
issues of zoning and plan designation are involved. Among the concerns voiced by 
Planning Director Gail Goldberg and CRA GM Cecilia Estolano is that once industrially 
zoned land is converted, it cannot be reclaimed. They assert that the loss will 
prevent job growth in developing sectors well into the future. This is of particular 
concern to the CRA, given that Los Angeles has lost 57,000 jobs in the last 25 years.  
 
While supporters of the ILUP report claim it reinforces the city’s General Plan and 
existing Community Plans, skeptics, including the Downtown Los Angeles 
Neighborhood Council, contend that the report represents new policy that stifles 
residential growth downtown.  



 
Last April (before the joint recommendations were released), The City Zoning 
Administration denied approval for the AMP Lofts on the grounds that it was the first 
new construction project under the live/work code section, which Acting Zoning 
Administrator Michael LoGrande said applies strictly to adaptive reuse projects. The 
decision was appealed to the City Planning Commission on December 13, 2007. The 
vote was deadlocked 3-3, allowing the denial to stand.  
 
On January 8, 2008, despite the project’s rejection by the Zoning Administrator and 
against the recommendations of the Planning Commission and the CRA, City 
Councilman José Huizar (District 14) received unanimous backing from the City 
Council to assert jurisdiction over the project. On January 18, the full City Council 
granted an appeal, allowing the AMP Lofts project to move forward, without further 
action. Councilman Huizar said of the victory, "I believe this project will be a model 
for the future development of downtown, because it will help us continue to build a 
community in an area which is already largely converted to residential and mixed-
uses.”  
 
The battle over the AMP Lofts highlights the struggle between the kind of parcel-by-
parcel development that enables elected officials to make flexible land-use policy 
within their own districts and the Planning Department’s attempt to implement a 
citywide policy that seeks to establish a consistent, predictable strategy. According to 
Councilman Huizar’s Deputy Chief of Staff, Peter Hildago, the issue falls within the 
jurisdiction of the City Council. “A city department should not be creating policy,” he 
said.  
 
As a result of Councilman Huizar’s victory in the AMP Lofts matter, Mr. Hidalgo noted 
that the Planning Department is reconsidering the boundaries of the ILUP’s 
Employment Protection Districts, saying, “They’ve seen the handwriting on the wall.”  
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